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Student funding 
comes under �re

The RCN has expressed serious 
concerns about Government 
proposals to change the way nurse 
training is funded and planned. In 
the Spending Review last week, 
Chancellor George Osborne 
announced that there will be  
10,000 additional nursing and 
health professional training places 
in England but students will have to 
pay tuition fees and use a loan 
instead of receiving means-tested 
bursaries from 2017.

The RCN believes this risks reducing 
the number of older students being 
able to afford to enter nursing and 
threatens the vital link between 
future nursing professionals and the 
NHS. It could also compromise 
national workforce planning and 
cause difficulties in getting nurses 
trained when and where they are 
needed most.

RCN Chief Executive Janet Davies 
described the proposals as deeply 
worrying: “At last, there seems to be 
an attempt to address the nursing 
workforce shortage but the 
Government is going about it entirely 
the wrong way. There’s a reason 
nursing students have a link with the 

It’s crucial we get 
more detail on 
these plans 

 The RCN wants to 
gather evidence about 
the impact of these 
changes to use in 
negotiations with the 
Government. Visit 
preview.rcn.org.uk/
studentbursaries to 
share your story. See 
page 7 for more.

NHS from the very start of their 
studies - it ensures a relationship 
which often lasts throughout their 
career until retirement.”

The RCN argues that nursing 
courses are not comparable to other 
undergraduate degrees with student 
nurses having a longer academic 
year and spending 50 per cent of 
their time in clinical practice. This 
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Members’ achievements celebrated 
in annual nursing awards 

A ceremony held in Cardiff last 
month for the RCN in Wales Nurse 
of the Year Awards 2015 recognised 
the outstanding work of a number of 
individuals from the nursing family. 

Winners were selected from 16 
categories including an Improving 
Individual and Population Health 
Award, a Health Care Support 
Worker Award and an Innovation in 
Nursing Award.

The ultimate accolade of Wales 
Nurse of the Year 2015 was awarded 
to Claire Harris, a ward sister who 
works at Aneurin Bevan University 
Health Board. 

Claire has been instrumental in 
delivering a stroke design 
programme, aiming to create a single 
site stroke service for patients. This 
has led to the introduction of six 
hyper acute stroke beds at Royal 
Gwent Hospital. As a result the Acute 

Stroke Unit has seen an increase in 
discharge rates and a reduction in the 
average length of stay for patients. 

Claire said: “I’m really overwhelmed 
by winning this award. It doesn’t 
seem quite real. Nursing is 
something I do every day and 
something that I love. It doesn’t feel 
like a job. I wouldn’t be where I am 
without the help and support of all 
the nurses I’ve worked with. It really 
is a team effort.”

RCN Wales Director Tina 
Donnelly said: “Claire is a prime 
example of the right nursing care 
for the right patients. She is an 
admirable individual and a worthy 
winner of the Wales Nurse of the 
Year Award 2015. I would like to 
extend my congratulations not just 
to Claire but to all the award 
winners and shortlisted nominees.”

Other winners on the night 
included school health nurse 
Brenda Scourfield, who won the 
Lifetime Achievement Award, and 
Steffan Robbins, who claimed the 
top spot in the category for  
nursing students.  

Attendees at the ceremony 
included the Secretary of State for 
Wales Stephen Crabb MP, and 
pictured left to right with Claire 
second from the right: Gaynor 
Jones, Chair of the RCN Welsh 
Board and RCN Council Member 
for Wales, Cecilia Amin, RCN 
President, and Janet Davies, RCN 
Chief Executive.

Members should feel empowered to 
reject unfair proposals to work extra 
hours with no overtime pay  

The RCN is concerned about an 
increasing number of NHS trusts 
that are asking nurses to voluntarily 
increase their contracted hours at a 
basic rate of pay. 

At least three employers in England 
are known to have adopted this 
approach in a bid to reduce their 
spending on agency staff. They have 
done so without consultation with 
NHS trade unions and in light of 
limits announced in late November  

on the amount agency nurses  
can be paid. 

RCN Head of Employment 
Relations Josie Irwin said: “We’re 
appalled that trusts are exploiting 
the good nature of nurses in this 
way. It is manipulative and wrong. 
Not only will this create divisions 
among staff but it will also impact 
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OPINION

Each for their own 
Regarding “Joanna’s” email in the last issue of 
RCN Bulletin (“What you’ve been saying”, 
November), I read it twice to make sure I had 
not misunderstood. Doctors are perfectly 
capable, as recent press coverage shows, of 
standing up for themselves in the current row 
over their salaries and working conditions. 
They do not need nurses’ support, many of 
whom, despite taking on extra duties/roles/
responsibilities are, by comparison, poorly 
paid. I don’t recall the BMA supporting 
nurses when they have had pay disputes. 

  Jackie, by email 

Trust support? 
I’ve been reading with heavy hearted interest 
about the revalidation process that nurses 
will have to undergo from next year. I can’t 
say I’m overly excited about the prospect of 
spending my own time to complete the 
necessary documentation, but if that is what 
is required, then so be it. 

My question is, are we going to be permitted 
study days to complete the required work or 

will we need to use our days off? As a ward 
nurse I frequently work over my shift due to 
staffing shortages, without then having to go 
home and start writing reflections. Is it 
unreasonable for us to be granted this time 
off by our employers, as clearly it  
is in their best interests for us to  
complete revalidation in time? 

  Carole, by email

Challenging the stigma
More people than ever are living with HIV, 
including an estimated 104,000 in the UK. 
This year’s World AIDS Day, held on 1 
December, provided a great opportunity to 
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From  
the heart 
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  www.rcn.org.uk/
nursingcounts  

“It’s unfair and it’s wrong. Our aim 
is to show there can be no 
argument against an improved pay 
offer for all nursing staff.”

As well as building on existing public 
support for the profession (see page 
2), the campaign will highlight the 
complexity of nursing roles and 
provide strong evidence that staff 
deserve more pay in recognition of 
their responsibilities. 

To do this the RCN needs your help. 
You can submit your nursing story 
via the campaign website and access 
a pay calculator which indicates what 
you would be earning if your salary 
had increased in line with inflation. 

“You only have to look at the impact 
of years of pay restraint to see why 
this is so important,” adds Michael. 
“There is now a recruitment and 
retention crisis in the NHS and 
independent sector as growing 
numbers of nurses and health care 
assistants consider leaving the 
profession. From the public sector 
pay cap to increases in pension 
payments, there are so many things 
impacting on the income of nursing 
staff right now. This ongoing attack 
on our pay, terms and conditions 
needs to end. 

“It’s a travesty that you can earn the 
same amount working in a 
supermarket as you can as a newly 
qualified nurse. The situation shows 
a complete disregard for the training, 
expertise, dedication, resilience and 
resourcefulness required to enter and 
stay in the profession. We need 
members to get involved so we can 
make sure your voices are heard loud 
and clear.”
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FEATURE

Tackling FGM 
Tom Metcalf interviews three winners of this year’s Mary Seacole Awards who 
are each undertaking projects to increase support for women a�ected by 
female genital mutilation
Mandatory reporting rules for female 
genital mutilation (FGM) were 
recently introduced in England and 
Wales, making it a legal requirement 
for nurses, midwives and other health 
professionals to tell the police about 
cases of FGM in girls under 18.

Although FGM has been illegal in 
the UK since 1985, the practice 
remains common in some 
communities, and an estimated 
137,000 women and girls in England 
and Wales are thought to be affected.

The growing awareness of FGM, and 
the need to tackle it, was reflected in 
this year’s Mary Seacole Awards, 
which fund nurses and midwives to 
work to improve the health 
outcomes of people from black and 
minority ethnic (BME) 
communities. Over the next 12 
months, three out of the five 
awardees will use their funding to 
undertake projects related to FGM.

Building confidence
Joanne McEwan, a health visitor at 
Oxford NHS Foundation Trust, 
plans to use technology to help 
health professionals tackle FGM.

“In east Oxford you have people from 
all over the world, some from places 
where FGM is part of the culture,” says 
Joanne. “Some women are here to 
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FEATURE

maternity and neo-natal units for 
mothers affected by Ebola.

“FGM is an issue which crosses 
international, national and local 
boundaries,” she says. “But there’s a lack 
of published literature for students 
caring for women affected by it.

“Manchester is very multicultural. 
There are a lot of people from 
Nigeria and Somalia, countries with 
a high prevalence of FGM. Women 
from these countries are often 
reluctant to discuss health care and 
a lot of them suffer in silence. 
Nurses need to be aware of this and 
be able to raise and deal with issues 
in a compassionate and respectful 
manner. It’s hugely important.”

Judith’s project involves increasing 
the knowledge of nursing students 
so they will be better equipped to 
provide the appropriate care to 
patients and their families in both 
hospital and community settings. 
The project has several strands, as 
Judith explains.

“I’ll be working with women to find 
out their recent experiences of NHS 
health care – how they have found 

the care in the hospital and 
community and what they would 
hope student nurses are aware of to 
provide culturally competent care.

“It also involves working with the 
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FORUM FOCUS
HIGHLIGHTING THE WORK OF THE RCN’S SPECIALIST FORUMS AND NETWORKS 

Su�ering in silence

RCN survey shows new parents  
too afraid to seek help for treatment 
of depression and anxiety

Nurse and midwife members are 
calling for greater awareness of 
mental health during and after 
pregnancy as an RCN survey reveals 
new parents are experiencing 

depression and anxiety without 
professional support because they’re 
scared to seek help. 

The survey of 2,000 new mothers 
and fathers found that 41 per cent 
experienced anxiety, depression or 
another mental health issue during 
or after the pregnancy of their first 
child. Less than half of these 
considered seeking help from a 
health care professional. More  
than a quarter of those who didn’t 
seek support explained they were 
“too afraid”.

Carmel Bagness, RCN Professional 
Lead for Midwifery and Women’s 
Health, says: “There is still a stigma 
around mental health which must 
be addressed, but this stigma is even 
more pervasive when it comes to 
parents. Too many worry that going 
through depression or anxiety 
means they will be deemed unfit 
parents, and this can be a hugely 

damaging – and incorrect – 
assumption which is putting lives at 
risk and preventing people getting 
the support they deserve.”

The survey also reveals 27 per cent of 
fathers experienced depression or 
anxiety during or after the 
pregnancy, revealing an area of 
mental health which is less well 
understood. Men are less likely than 
women to seek support, but 64 per 
cent of fathers said they were not 
asked about their mental health at all 
during their partner’s pregnancy.

Carmel believes all health care staff 
should be aware of the importance 
of the mental health of mothers and 
fathers and that employers should 
provide training to ensure every 
member of staff knows how to talk 
about these issues. “Too many 
women and men are suffering in 
silence because of outdated 
stigmas,” she adds.

There needs to be greater 
investment in learning disability 
nursing if new plans to deliver care 
in the community are to succeed, 
says the RCN 

A new government plan to deliver 
care for people with learning 
disabilities in the community rather 
than in residential hospitals is being 
developed in England. It means that 
by 2020, the number of people with 
learning disabilities living in 
inpatient units will be halved.

Ann Norman, RCN Professional 
Lead for Learning Disability 
Nursing, says: “Hopefully people 
will get a better quality of life. It’s 

not just about health needs, it’s 
about making sure people with 
learning disabilities have the same 
rights as anyone else in society.”

The Government’s renewed pledge 
to transfer people with learning 
disabilities out of hospitals was 
prompted by the Winterbourne 
View scandal in 2011. A BBC 
Panorama programme exposed 
abuse of patients at the residential 
hospital in Bristol.

Under the new plans, hospital units 
will be closed and £45 million will 
be invested to shift care into 
community services within the 
next three years. 

Transforming care
“Nurses are critical to this plan 
being a success,” says Ann. “They 
have a unique role in health 
facilitation, are naturally able to 
understand and communicate 
people’s needs and have a much 
greater depth of understanding for 
the people they care for. 

“This will be a significant 
challenge given the very limited 
number of skilled learning 
disability (LD) nurses within the 
existing workforce. Quite simply 
we need much greater investment 
in LD nursing to effect real and 
positive changes and better 
outcomes for people on the 
receiving end of care.” 

Nurses are 
critical to this 
plan being a 
success

Too many worry 
they will be 
deemed unfit 
parents 

 Join the RCN 
Midwifery Forum at 
www.rcn.org.uk/forums

 Get involved in the 
conversation by joining 
the RCN Learning 
Disability Nursing  
Forum at www.rcn.org.
uk/forums
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RCN Mental Health Forum 
member Mark Haddad wants fellow 
members to help improve the 
management of diabetes for 
patients with severe mental illness 
by filling in a simple survey.

Mark, who is working with 
colleagues at City University 
London in researching the topic, 
said: “People with severe mental 
illnesses (SMI) such as 
schizophrenia, bipolar disorder and 
depressive psychosis have a greatly 
increased risk of experiencing 
physical ill health than the general 
population. Intervening to reduce 
and prevent physical health 
problems is an important area for 
all health professionals engaged 
with the care of people with SMI. 
Many conditions can be addressed 
by improved access to preventive 
and health promotion activities.”

Throughout the course of this year the RCN has been leading 
work to assess the impact and contribution that nurses make 
to public health. An online survey was sent to commissioners 
and designers of public health services to gauge the perceived 
value of nurses in this area. 

Respondents highlighted the benefits of nurses’ local 
knowledge, research and communication skills, and 
compassion, among other things. They also mentioned 
barriers to nurses’ involvement in services, including a lack of 
training among some nurses and a lack of knowledge among 
some commissioners of where nurses could contribute.

Following the survey, in-depth interviews were conducted 
with some of the respondents. They said nurses are well placed 
to give public health messages and are often seen as more 
approachable than other health care professionals. They 
reiterated that local knowledge is important but expressed 
fears that organisational restructuring may move nurses’ bases 
away from the communities they work with.

The RCN is now developing a series of case studies to 
showcase the diversity of nursing’s contribution to public 
health. More information will follow in 2016. 

What I’m 
thinking

www.rcn.org.uk/forums

I attended the RCN Women’s 
Health Forum conference 
last month. Although I’m a 
registered mental nurse the 
issues affecting women’s health 
are still relevant to my practice. 

During the day, two themes 
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RCN Education Forum 
international conference 
Tuesday 15 – Wednesday 16 March 
The International Centre, St Quentin 
Gate, Telford, Shropshire TF3 4JH
Discover the latest evidence 
regarding teaching and learning for 
practice at this international 
conference and exhibition. Hear the 
views of eminent keynote speakers 
exploring the current and future face 
of nursing education. Attend to join 
in the debate, share experiences and network with colleagues. 
By doing so, you’ll help shape the delivery of high quality 
nursing education both in the UK and across the globe. 

   To keep updated on the programme and to book your place, 
visit www.rcn.org.uk/ED16

EVENTS
FIND MORE DETAILS OF THE EVENTS LISTED BY VISITING THE REGION AND COUNTRY PAGES OF THE RCN WEBSITE  
OR GO TO WWW.RCN.ORG.UK/EVENTS

Northern Ireland
www.rcn.org.uk/
northernireland
Belfast
Wednesday 16 December, 
2-4.30pm
RCN Northern Ireland HQ, 17 
Windsor Avenue, Belfast BT9 6EE
Positive and Proactive Care: 
Reducing the Need for Restrictive 
Interventions
A seminar run by the RCN 
Northern Ireland Learning 
Disability Network. For more 
information email cst@rcn.org.uk 

Scotland
www.rcn.org.uk/scotland
Inverness
Thursday 3 December, 3-5pm
Lecture Theatre, Centre for 
Health Science, Old Perth Road, 
Inverness IV2 3JH
North Highland Branch AGM
All members we
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